
Hebrews 13:8  “Jesus Christ is the same yesterday and 
today and forever.” 
 
Dear Family and Friends of Alma Crane, 
 
Consider the changes this world has seen in the century and 
one year of Alma’s earthly life.  When she was born, the 
zipper and the moving assembly line were high technology.  
Today we have touch screen computers and 80% of 
American households have internet access.  When Alma 
was born the average annual income was $800; today it is 
over $26,000.  When Alma was young, only 12% of the 
American population graduated from high school; today over 
85% of Americans are high school graduates.  When she 
was young, the most popular store was Woolworth’s; today it 
is McDonald’s.  A Model T fresh off that new fangled moving 
assembly line cost $360; today most cars are put together by 
robots and cost more than $20,000. 
 
During Alma’s 101 years of earthly life, she saw many 
changes in daily life.  There was the first airplane flight and 
men walking on the moon.  She saw the appearance of the 
zipper, instant coffee, Band-Aids, Scotch tape, the ball point 
pen, television, the microwave oven, credit cards, 
computers, Post-It notes, and the internet.   
 
Yes, life changed dramatically during Alma’s lifetime, and not 
always for the better.  She and I discussed and prayed about 
the decline of morals in our country and the rise of violent 
crime in our city, about dwindling church attendance and the 
increase of anti-Christian religions, about tolerance of sin by 
society and the destruction of the family. 
 
Of course, there were many changes in Alma’s personal life 
as well.  She married her husband, Harold, at age 25, and 
was married for 44 years.  The Lord blessed Harold and 
Alma with 6 children; that had to have changed her life quite 
a bit!  After Harold’s death, Alma remained a widow for 32 
years, another change in her life.   

When I first met Alma about 11 years ago, she was faithful in 
her church attendance.  A friend, Jeanette Green, often 
picked her up and drove her to church, although Alma 
confessed to me that she didn’t feel too safe riding with 
Jeanette.  When it became too difficult for Alma to get to 
church, we pastors visited her monthly in her home.  She 
was always so happy to hear God’s Word and receive the 
Lord’s Supper.  One time when I visited Alma, there was 
someone in her kitchen.  There had never been anyone 
there before so I asked Alma about it.  She told me, “Oh, 
that’s my cleaning lady.  She comes twice a week now.  She 
needs the money.”  She was NOT there because Alma 
needed the help.  That was a change in her life and soon 
another change would come when she moved to Manistee to 
live with her daughter, Janet.  Eventually, another change 
came when she moved into a nursing home. 
 
Change…it seems to have been a constant in Alma’s earthly 
life.  But there was one thing that did not change in Alma’s 
life.  She had been baptized shortly after her birth and the 
Holy Spirit worked saving faith in her heart as her sins were 
washed away.  She publicly confirmed that faith when she 
was 13 years old.  She remained firm in that faith throughout 
her earthly life, strengthening her faith with the means of 
grace, the Gospel in the Word and sacraments. 
 
Her faith was in her unchanging Savior, Jesus Christ.  Jesus 
is the true God who became true man to be our Substitute, 
to live a perfect life for us, to suffer and die in our place to 
pay for all our sins, and to rise from the dead to assure us 
that we too shall rise from the dead and live with God forever 
in heaven. 
 
Jesus Christ and all that he offers, Jesus Christ and all that 
he promises, “Jesus Christ is the same yesterday and 
today and forever.”  Alma’s faith was in this Savior Jesus 
Christ, who said, “Because I live, you also will live” (John 
14:19).  What comfort we find in those words today!  What 
comfort we find in those words for us! 



Alma has experienced another change—the end of her long 
earthly life and the beginning of her eternal life in heaven.  
There is only one more change for Alma and that will come 
on the Last Day when her soul and glorified body will be 
reunited to live in the presence of our Savior God with all 
true believers forever.  What a grand and glorious change 
that will be!  All because “Jesus Christ is the same 
yesterday and today and forever.”  Amen. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 


